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The comment provides introductory remarks and states that
the Boulevard Community Planning Group voted unanimously
to submit this comment letter. The comment also expresses
concern regarding the review period for Final CAP and Final
SEIR materials and concluded that it was too short to provide
a comprehensive review. The County appreciates the
comment and acknowledges that the 10-day period, though
compliant with state law and County policies, was challenging.
However, the review period was necessary to fulfill the
County’s commitment to present the project to the Board of
Supervisors by Winter 2018. The comment will be included
with the Final SEIR and submitted to decision makers.
The comment expresses support for the Enhanced Direct
Investment Program, Increased Solid Waste Alternative,
Distributed Generation Alternative, and CAP Option 2. The
County acknowledges the comment and it will be included with
the Final SEIR and submitted to decision makers.
The comment expresses opposition to CAP Option 1 and CAP
Option 3 because of concerns related to the environmental
impacts that are related to large-scale renewable energy
systems. The Final SEIR adequately analyzed all potential
environmental impacts related to large-scale renewable
energy projects. On July 10, 2012, the County of San Diego
Health and Human Services Agency issued a Public Health
Position Statement (County 2012c) on human health effects of
wind turbines that summarized the findings of evidence
documented in the literature on the issue at that time. This
Statement found that while the sound and noise associated
with a wind turbine may cause annoyance, low frequency
infrasound on humans is not well understood and researchers
have concluded that there is no evidence of health effects
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arising from infrasound generated by wind turbines. The
Statement also found that wind farms do not pose a threat to
public health. Since that time, the State of California Energy
Commission issued a final project report titled ‘Public Health
Research Roadmap on Emerging Electricity Systems’ (CEC
2017). This report concluded that research to date has not
provided convincing evidence to support the relationship
between turbine infrasound and other health impacts, but that
further research is needed. In addition, a peer-reviewed journal
article from the International Commission on Biological Effects
of Noise supports the same conclusions that there is no
evidence of direct negative impact on human health of wind
turbines. “The limited number of studies carried out on this
issue and their methodological defects all suggest that it is
currently not possible to conclude as to the impact of wind
turbine noise on health” (ICBEN 2017). Please also refer to
response to comments for letter C5 for previously published
responses to these concerns. The comment will be included
with the Final SEIR and submitted to decision makers.
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The comment expresses concerns related to the potential for
new large-scale renewable energy projects in the Boulevard
area. The Final SEIR adequately analyzed all potential
environmental impacts related to large-scale renewable
energy systems. The County acknowledges these concerns
and has addressed them comprehensively in response to
comment letter C5. See response X30-3 above regarding
impacts from wind projects.
The comment asserts that the CAP is inadequate because the
County has not adopted an East County Multiple Species
Conservation Plan. The County disagrees with the assertion
because the CAP is not reliant upon the adoption of any future
conservation plans. As stated on page 3-10, GHG Reduction
Measure T-1.1 would result in the additional acquisition of
conservation land and subsequent GHG emissions reductions
in the absence of the adoption of any future conservation area
plans.
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The comment is provided in response to comment C5-4 and
questions the availability of evidence that large-scale
renewable energy project would result in net positive GHG
emissions reductions. See the previous response to C5-4.
Additionally, the County notes that SDG&E’s current
renewable energy portfolio generated over 40% of the total
energy delivered by the local utility. However, GHG Reduction
Measure 1.2, which may result in large-scale renewable
energy projects, would be required to achieve 90% renewable
energy. Therefore, implementation of the CAP would result in
net GHG emissions reductions by necessity.
The comment also questions how the Final SEIR determined
impacts related to the consumption of groundwater and GHG
emissions at the plan level. As described throughout the Final
SEIR, and more specifically in Chapter 2.9, Hydrology and
Water Quality, impacts related to groundwater consumption
were determined to be significant and unavoidable because
the locations, type, and scale of large-scale renewable energy
projects are unknown at this time. The Final SEIR also notes
the potential to exacerbate these impacts with the adoption of
the 100% Renewable Energy Alternative as described in
Chapter 4, Alternatives on pages 4-19 through 4-48. The Final
SEIR determines that GHG emissions impacts will be
significant and unavoidable because the CAP will not result in
meeting the 2050 goal. Refer to Chapter 2.7, Greenhouse Gas
Emissions for more information. Impacts can be reasonably
identified at the program level but as noted throughout the Final
SEIR, project-level CEQA evaluation would provide additional
analysis at the time of discretionary review. The comment will
be included with the Final SEIR and submitted to decision
makers.
The comment relates to response to comment C5-6 and
expresses additional concerns that Boulevard and surrounding
areas are disproportionately impacted by the environmental
impacts related to large-scale renewable energy projects. The
County acknowledges the comment and concerns by the
group and as stated previously has comprehensively
addressed these concerns in response to comment letter C5.
As was stated at the Planning Commission Hearing on the
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CAP on January 18, 2018, the state now requires jurisdictions
to include an Environmental Justice element as General Plans
are updated under Senate Bill 1000. Therefore, the County will
evaluate communities within the unincorporated area for
demographic and social inequities during the preparation of
this new element.

County of San Diego Supplement to the 2011 GPU PEIR
January 2018

Page 6

Response to Comments

X30-8

The comment relates to response to comment C5-11 and
expresses concerns about the possibility of the establishment
of a community renewable energy program. The comment
does not provide new information related to the concerns
previously asserted, therefore no further comment is required
or necessary. In addition, there has been no “predetermined
decision” related to Reduction Measure E.2.1. The comment
will be included with the Final SEIR and submitted to decision
makers.
X30-9 The comment relates to response to comment C5-19 and
expresses continued concerns related to the loss of carbon
sequestration benefits of chaparral and soils as a result of
developing large scale renewable energy projects. No new
information is provided, and the County acknowledges this
comment. The comment will be included with the Final SEIR
and submitted to decision makers.
X30-10 The comment is provided in relation to responses to comments
C5-23, C5-25, C5-26 and expresses continued concerns
related to environmental impacts from the development of
large-scale renewable energy systems. No new information is
provided, and these concerns have been previously addressed
in response to letter C5. The comments will be included with
the Final SEIR and submitted to decision makers.
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X30-11 The comment is provided in relation to response to comment
C5-28 and expresses continued concerns related to electrical
pollution that is generated from some types of industrial
infrastructure. The comment was previously submitted. No
new information is provided, and these concerns have been
previously addressed in response to letter C5 and above in
X30-3. The Final SEIR adequately analyzed potential
environmental impacts related to large-scale renewable
energy systems. In addition to the Final SEIR’s disclosure of
impacts from these future projects, each new large-scale
renewable energy project would also be required to undergo a
comprehensive discretionary review process and independent
CEQA analysis at the time of project application. The comment
will be included with the Final SEIR and submitted to decision
makers.
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X30-12 The comment is provided in relation to responses to comment
C5-29 through C5-32, C5-34, C5-36, C5-37, C5-39 through
C5-44, and C5-50. These comments have been previously
submitted and addressed. The comment also cites a study
concerning the potential “heat island” effect of large-scale
photovoltaic (PV) projects. As described previously, the CAP
does not propose any specific photovoltaic projects, but does
promote renewable electricity (see GHG Reduction Measure
E-2.1). The study by the commenter does not definitively
conclude that every PV project would result in a heat island
effect, nor does it definitively conclude what the physical
impacts on the environment would be. As the CAP and Final
SEIR are programmatic, it cannot be determined at this level
of review if a PV project would result in the purported “heat
island” effect referenced by the commenter. As acknowledged
in the referenced study, there are a number of site-specific
factors (and project design factors) that need to be taken into
account. Again, the study does not make any definitive
conclusions on the physical impacts to the environment. If a
specific PV project is proposed subsequently under the CAP,
the “heat island” effect would be analyzed accordingly in the
appropriate environmental issue area (i.e., biological
resources). As acknowledged in the Final SEIR, construction
and operation of GHG Reduction Measure E-2.1 could affect
special-status species, riparian habitat or other sensitive
natural communities; federally protected wetlands; wildlife
movement corridors or nursery sites; or conflict with local
policies or ordinances and adopted habitat conservation plans
or NCCPs. The comments will be included with the Final SEIR
and submitted to decision makers.
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X30-13 The comment is provided in response to Section 3.1.6 of the
Final EIR and asserts that a discussion of groundwater
resources should be provided. The topic of groundwater is
discussed comprehensively in Chapter 2.9, Hydrology and
Water Quality, of the Final SEIR. The Final SEIR identifies
impacts related to groundwater consumption as significant and
unavoidable because the exact locations, types, and scale of
projects is not yet identified. The comment also expresses
concern for waste that may be produced from natural disasters
and the use of renewable energy equipment. It is not clear
which GHG Reduction Measure that the commenter believes
would result in the addition of waste, therefore, no specific
response can be provided. However, the CAP does contain a
GHG Reduction Measure SW 1.1 which would result in the
increase in waste diversion to 75% by 2030, which would
include any new waste created from the implementation of the
CAP. The commenter also states that there will be a need for
new or upgraded transmission and storage infrastructure. The
auxiliary infrastructure that could accompany large-scale
renewable energy systems because of implementing GHG
Reduction Measure E-2.1 was evaluated throughout the Final
SEIR by environmental topic area. The County acknowledges
this comment and it will be included with the Final SEIR and
submitted to decision makers.
X30-14 The comment states that because large-scale renewable
energy projects would result in environmental impacts, the
County should consider adopting the Distributed Generation
Alternative. However, as described on pages 4-9 and 4-10 of
the Final SEIR, the Alternative was determined to be infeasible
because there are not enough available and feasible sites for
small-scale renewable energy systems. See response to
comment letter X32-21. The County acknowledges this
comment and it will be included with the Final SEIR and
submitted to decision makers.
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X30-15 The comment expresses concern regarding the mitigation
measures incorporated into the Final SEIR. Specifically, the
commenter is concerned that Mitigation Measures M-AES-1
and M-AES-2 do not result in less than significant impacts. This
is consistent with the impact conclusions identified on pages
2.1-36 through 2.1-42. The County acknowledges this
comment and it will be included with the Final SEIR and
submitted to decision makers.
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